DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

The Pines
Draughton

Skipton 

BD23 6DU

14 July 2008

Mr M Moore
Principal Planning Officer

Planning and Building Control Services

Craven District Council

Dear Mr Moore

We write to give our comments on Application 24/2008/8665, the development proposals submitted by Yorkshire Water Services to erect two 125m wind turbines at Chelker Reservoir.

The Council would recommend that this application should not be approved by the District Council.  We would ask the Planning Committee to take into account a number of observations which we make below.  Our observations fall into three sections: first, we would comment on the consultation process for this application; secondly, on the proposals themselves; and, thirdly, we would draw your attention to the strength of local opinion both within our own Parish and outside.

Section A: The Consultation Process

1. We are most concerned that residents living closest to the wind turbine site, namely the families at East and West Berwick Farms and associated houses, were not initially included in the consultation process by the District Council.

2. We are even more concerned that the ordnance survey plans prepared by the applicant to accompany their submission did not show these houses and farms at all, let alone make clear the very close proximity of residential properties and public pathways to their site.  
Where the written material submitted by the applicant makes reference to the properties, it refers to them as scattered farms and homesteads, and omits the obvious observation that they are clustered around the site of the wind turbines.  Planning Committee members may not be aware that the nearest of these residential houses to the wind turbines is no more than 300m away, and the other houses are within a range of 300-500m.  The access road to the houses, along which the school bus has to pass, is only 67m away from the turbines.  There is, in addition, a public right of way which skirts the border of the turbine site and at one point passes within a few metres of one of the machines.

We believe that the omission of these properties from the plans and the way in which they are described in the written submission has led to a misleading impression being given of the overall impact of the proposed development.  
3. We appreciate that you are operating within a statutory process as regards the timescale for this consultation, but we would point out that we have found the 21-day period allowed for comments from bodies such as ourselves, and from individuals, to be unrealistic given the volume of paperwork and research material which needs to be assimilated.  We are sure that if we have found this to be so, it will be the same for the members of the Planning Committee.  The members of this Council would certainly require a longer period in which to brief themselves were they to be publicly responsible for the decision whether to approve or reject the proposals.  
Section B: The Development Proposals
This Council supports the generation of energy from renewable sources, but does not believe that this should entail the siting of wind turbines in inappropriate places. 
This site is inappropriate because:
4. The proposed wind turbines are much larger than the existing four which are to be replaced.  As such, their visual impact would have a detrimental effect on a landscape which lies on the borders of the national park.  This is an issue affecting not just the quality of life of those living in and around our parish, but also the many visitors, tourists and walkers who enjoy the area, including those using the public right of way running alongside the turbine site and those using the Dales Way.  We feel that this point has not been adequately addressed by the applicant. 
We understand that Planning Committee members will be asked to decide on the proposed development on the basis that the site is already used for the generation of wind power.  However, we feel that the sheer size of the new turbines means that the scale of the development  represents a significant change of use of the site, and that the proposals need to be evaluated accordingly.

5. The proximity of the wind turbines to residential properties, as noted above, could, we believe, represent a health risk in terms of noise emissions and the “shadow flicker” caused by rotation of the blades.  
In particular, the Council has been shown copies of research material indicating that the low frequency noise emitted by wind turbines can cause health problems in populations living near them and that this can be a particular concern to vulnerable members of the community, young children and the elderly.  
There are young families living in the East and West Berwick hamlets, and the population in the main village of Draughton contains a high proportion of elderly people, a significant number of whom, living in the Dales Care Centre, could very possibly be highly vulnerable to low frequency sound emissions.  
We are enclosing a copy of a recent survey to provide you with evidence for our concerns.  The report concludes that, for health reasons, until further independent medical and epidemiological research has been carried out, wind turbines need to be sited at least  1.5 miles from residential properties.  It also notes that the 1997 guidelines currently in use by developers in establishing a safe distance between turbines and houses have been publicly condemned because they make little reference to low frequency noise and the complexity of the noise profile produced by the turbines.  
You will appreciate that this report is just one of a significant number made available to us, and we will be happy to provide further evidence to you if required.  Clearly, much scientific interest has already been shown in the impact wind turbines can have on public health and it would, we feel, help members of the Planning Committee reach a more balanced understanding of this application, if the applicant had addressed these health issues more effectively.  Yorkshire Water has acknowledged to us that low frequency sound vibrations have not been measured at the site.  This should be done, and an appropriate risk analysis should be carried out.  We would suggest that Yorkshire Water should be asked to check their overall modelling of the impact of the wind turbines and that an independent review of the health risks should be carried out at their expense.
6. The proximity of the wind turbines to the houses also raises the issue of public safety.  We feel most strongly that the safety issues involved in siting industrial machines so close to dwellings and their access roads and pathways need to be more fully considered.  We have heard reports of wind turbines rotor blades becoming detached; not only this, but research material indicates that in winter, there may be a risk of shards of ice flying from the blades and causing damage to nearby buildings.

7. We have concerns that the ecology of the area would be adversely affected by the proposed development.  The environmental report submitted by the applicants does not, we believe, go far enough in considering the impact of wind turbines on an area of open countryside which is also close to open water.  Its supposition that the environmental impact would be minimal is reached on the basis that the site is already a wind turbine site where wildlife has, of course, already been disrupted.  The report does not attempt to consider the ecology of the area before the existing four wind turbines were erected and which might reasonably be expected to reinstate itself were the turbines to be removed. 
We also note that the applicant states in the submission that no excess power will be supplied to the national grid.  This concerns us because, if the wind turbines are to provide power solely for the pumping station as and when it needs it, there will clearly be times when pumping is not needed and the power is not required, and when the turbines will continue to operate for no purpose, but at significant cost to the environment and to public health, as outlined above.

Section C: Local Opinion
8. The Council has conducted an informal referendum within the parish, the results of which show an overwhelming majority who are opposed to the development.  In addition, we held an Extraordinary Meeting on 30 June as an open forum for local opinion to be voiced.  This was very well-attended and many spoke out against Yorkshire Water’s proposals.  The Parish Council has taken note of the mood of this meeting and of comments made to members individually, and would ask you to do the same.  A number of residents has written separately to you; we will make copies of other responses received by ourselves available to you at your request.
Conclusion
In conclusion, we would urge the District Council Planning Committee, in giving the most serious consideration to this application, to seek further information, as we have done, into the matters we have highlighted in our observations, in particular the environmental and health issues.  A full risk analysis of the effects of low frequency noise emissions at the Chelker site should be required as a minimum.  We ourselves have visited the site, spoken with residents and formed our own view that large wind turbines on this site would be completely inappropriate.  We would urge members of the Planning Committee to visit the site themselves in order to come to their own independent opinion. 
It is our view that, if full consideration is given to the issues and observations made in this letter, the application should not be approved.

Yours sincerely

[Signed]
E Meriel Curtis

Chairman
Clerk to the Parish Council:  Mrs Jane Markham

                                               The Pines, Draughton, Skipton, BD23 6DU

                                                Tel:  01756 711305

                                                Email: jane.markham@lineone.net


